THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY

Regular Meeting – March 13, 2007
MINUTES
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular meeting in the School Board Room on March 13, 2007 at approximately 6:00 p.m.


PRESENT:

DR.  JOHN CARVELLI, Chairman







Member Residing in District No. 3






MS.  CAROL A. HILSON, Vice Chairman







Member Residing in District No. 2






MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY







Member Residing in District No. 4






MR.  TROY INGERSOLL







Member Residing in District No. 5






DR.  JUDI MILLER







Member Residing in District No. 1



ALSO PRESENT:

MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent






MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Chairman Carvelli called the meeting to order.  Students from the Dan McCarty Middle School Chorus led the Pledge of Allegiance and sang musical selections.  Chorus Director Kathy Osking then asked the Board to recognize three of her vocal students who had recently been selected to sing in the State Chorus, namely:  Ala Fisher, Victoria Herrick, and Henry Duhart.  These students were the only students from St. Lucie County’s middle/high schools that were chosen to participate at the state level.
PUBLIC HEARING

Proposed Purchase of Real Property under Option Contract (South 11th Street & Boston Avenue [1105 Boston Avenue] – 0.19 Acres)
Chairman Carvelli opened the public hearing to receive comments from the audience on the proposed purchase of property under option contract at 11th Street & Boston Avenue in Fort Pierce, FL 0.19 acres.
Mr. Marty Sanders, Executive Director of Growth Management, Land Acquisitions, and Governmental Relations, reported that the property appraisal exceeded the purchase price.  The City of Fort Pierce had confirmed that the site was consistent for school use by virtue of the comprehensive plan.  At the Board’s last meeting on February 27, 2007, Mr. Sanders reminded the Board that it had accepted the purchase of another site west of the property now being considered.  Staff was in the process of obtaining proposals for demolition of both buildings. 
Hearing no comment from the audience, Chairman Carvelli closed the public hearing.  There were no comments from board members.


Action:
Superintendent Lannon recommended the Board 

1) approve the agreement for sale and purchase upon the terms, and in the form provided;

2) authorize the superintendent, district staff and counsel to continue with such inspection

and surveys as necessary and appropriate to assure satisfaction of all contingencies and
conditions of the contract, and

3) authorize the superintendent and other staff and counsel, upon satisfaction of all

contingencies and conditions, to take all actions necessary to close the transaction

contemplated by the agreement (Hensley/Miller/Carried 5-0).
MINUTES

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve the February 5, 2007
regular meeting minutes, the February 8, 2007 Impasse Hearing minutes,

and the February 27, 2007 regular workshop minutes (Hilson/Ingersoll/Carried 5-0).
SPECIAL ORDERS OF BUSINESS

1. ML Recognition of Larry Lee, Jr., “Night of the Stars” Master of Ceremonies
Mrs. Olivia Watkins, teacher training specialist and coordinator of the district’s Night of the Stars recognition program, joined Mr. Lannon and Chairman Carvelli in expressing their deep appreciation to Mr. Larry Lee, Jr. who had served as Master of Ceremonies during that event.  Mr. Lee had been most gracious and entertaining during the district’s celebration for employees. 
Superintendent Lannon also expressed gratitude to Mrs. Watkins for her hard work and untiring efforts that made the program such a big success.
2. JC 2007 Kiwanis Education/ St. Lucie County Fair/People’s Choice Awards
Members of the Fort Pierce Kiwanis formally honored and rewarded the following schools for their winning displays that were entered in this year’s St. Lucie County Fair School Display [Kiwanis] program:
Preschool/Elementary Winners:
1st Place ($500) – Windmill Point Elementary





2nd Place ($250) – Sunflower Daycare





3rd Place ($100) – Floresta Elementary





Honorable Mention ($50 each) – Rivers Edge and Bayshore Elementary

Middle/High Winners:

1st Place ($500) – Forest Grove Middle




2nd Place ($250) – West Gate K-8





3rd Place ($100) – Dan McCarty Middle





Honorable Mention ($50 each) – St. Anastasia, Northport Middle 

People’s Choice Winner:

($500) – Francis K. Sweet Elementary 

The Kiwanis organization further awarded $250 each to the media centers located at Fairlawn Elementary and Francis K. Sweet Elementary.

One final matter was the annual donation of $500 from Kiwanis to the St. Lucie County Education Foundation which was accepted by Ms. Mary Holmgren, Executive Director.
3. JS Scholar Athlete Recognitions – Fort Pierce Central High Students
Mr. Jay Stewart , District Athletic Director, had the privilege of honoring two Fort Pierce Central High School students who were highly successful in both academic and athletic achievement.  Miss Mashonda Raynor and Mr. John Bladek received accolades for outstanding achievement in their school careers.
4. KS Florida Region III Skills USA St. Lucie County Winners
Ms. Kathie Schmidt, Director of Career and Technical Education, spoke about the Florida Region III Skills USA competition held on February 14-15, 2007 at three district schools (St. Lucie West Centennial High, Port St. Lucie High and Treasure Coast High).  Ms. Schmidt thanked business sponsors and others who had supported the competition and then proceeded to call forward and recognize all of the students who participated in the technical skills contests and leadership events.  Ms. Schmidt explained that all first and second place winners were eligible to continue on to the State Championships at Manatee Technical Center on April 23-25, 2007. 
5. ML Music in Our Schools Month Resolution - March
Mrs. Christine Hill, music teacher at Francis K. Sweet Elementary, came forward to read the resolution designating the month of March as “Music in Our Schools Month”.

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt the resolution
 designating the month of March as “Music in Our Schools “ month



(Hensley/Ingersoll/Carried 5-0).

STAFF REPORTS

6. OR Curriculum Report - School Improvement Plan Presentations –
The Board received written and verbal school improvement plan presentations from Mr. Terry Davis, Principal at Port St. Lucie High School, and Mrs. Angelea DiFruscio, Principal at White City Elementary.  School improvement plans are presented during each regular business meeting as determined by the superintendent and staff.  As each report is verbally summarized, the written information that each school provides includes the previous year’s data on student demographics, Stanford achievement results, FCAT subgroup data/student proficiency, adequate yearly progress, and strategies germane to each school’s student population for the coming year in reading, mathematics, writing, and science.   Details of the data presented can be found in the supplemental minutes packet and/or at each school.

Individual board members and the superintendent give each report their undivided attention.  Follow-up comments and/or questions are not unusual.   Board members and Superintendent Lannon do express great appreciation to each school’s team for their efforts in preparing the plan.  
7. ML Superintendent’s Report – 
Mr. Lannon announced that he and Dr. Carvelli had discussed the possibility of making an adjustment to the Board’s regular workshop meeting agenda.  By moving the consent agenda up towards the beginning of each workshop, all who were interested in any of those items would be able to see/hear the Board’s consideration and/or actions in a more timely manner.  All board members concurred with the change of order.
On another matter, Superintendent Lannon reminded the Board that last year the student assignment office periodically compared current school enrollment to the projected maximum enrollment for each school.  It was determined that all schools that served students K-8 in the red zone were either at or above their planned maximum capacity for 2006-07.  This trend of growth was expected to continue in the red zone.  To accommodate the expectation of new students, it was proposed that the department use the same procedure currently used for students who change residential zones during the course of the school year.  Consequently, effective March 26, 2007, new students moving into the red zone will be assigned temporarily at either Parkway or Port St. Lucie Elementary (grades K-5), or at Northport K-8 (grades 6-8) until the end of the school year.  Parents of new students would be asked to complete a choice application, thereby ranking their choice of schools for assignment in the red zone for the 2007-08 school year.  All new students would be provided with a school assignment in the red zone for the 2007-08 school year.  Mr. Lannon stated he was following the procedures of the student assignment plan and he was merely advising the Board of the proposed temporary change.  No Board action was required.
Dr. Miller questioned whether or not the aforementioned schools had the capacity to house the remaining students.  Mr. Lannon stated he was not sure how many students would come to the district but those schools were in the best position to handle any influx.  If an inordinate number of students come into the district, then more adjustments may have to be made.   
Mr. Lannon informed the Board that the district had entertained a group of 22 visitors who were part of the Cisco-Hattiesburg Delegation.  This group was comprised of representatives from Cisco [Technology] Corporation and educators from Hattiesburg,, Mississippi.  This group came to St. Lucie County to take a look at the district’s instructional changes and perspectives because Cisco had adopted a Hattiesburg school as part of a $21 million program.  The corporation is helping Gulf Coast states in terms of recovery and movement into the 21st Century.  The St. Lucie County School District shares a relationship with Hattiesburg’s schools through the Standard-bearer network and the BellSouth Foundation.  The group was very complimentary about the level and application of technology in the classroom and the engagement of students.
On a final note, Mr. Lannon told the Board he was still waiting to receive word from Riverdeep and Houghton/Miflan on whether or not they would be expanding the district’s current partnership.  They may seek to corporately adopt Dan McCarty Middle School and Garden City Elementary School.    
CTA REPORT

CTA/CU President Vanessa Tillman informed the Board that union members rejected the STAR program by a 96% vote against.  Ms. Tillman said she was still hopeful and optimistic that others in the organization (state level) were still “fighting the fight” for quality public education and equity for employees.  A cadre of St. Lucie County union members and others were scheduled to rally in Tallahassee to further the efforts of educators.  Ms. Tillman commended senior staff members for their collaboration efforts.  She appreciated that everyone was able to move to the next level knowing the challenges everyone faced.  

Dr. Miller added to Ms. Tillman’s comments by stating she had spoken with the Executive Director of the Florida School Boards Association who said there appeared to be some positive developments regarding pay for performance relative to local autonomy and decision-making.  Dr. Miller also mentioned that board members were scheduled to go to Tallahassee the end of March and they would continue to carry the message to legislators.  Mr. Lannon supported Dr. Miller’s comments and indicated he had taken the stance during a recent telephone conference call that the ill-advised statutory language in the STAR program for 2006-07 should be scraped by the current Legislature to allow sufficient time to develop an appropriately measured performance indicator.    

 CWA REPORT

No report.
CONSENT AGENDA

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve consent 
agenda items #8 through #10 and #12 through #14 (item #11 was

deleted) (Ingersoll/Hensley/Carried 5-0).
 8.  SR Personnel Agenda & Leaves
 9. TB Resolution Allowing Reimbursement from Certificates of Participation Series 2007
10. TB Declaration of Surplus Property - Buses
11. TB RFP 07-21 External Independent Auditing Services (Deleted by the Superintendent during the meeting.)
12. TB Approval of Budget Committee Member Change
13. GY St. Lucie West Centennial Eagle Navy JROTC Trip to Parris Island, SC, March 21 – 24, 2007 

14. MK Enhancing Instruction with SIOP Sheltered Instruction Observation Protocol Program 

OTHER BUSINESS

15. BS Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law, and Final Orders #994 through #1044
          (Withdrawals in lieu of expulsion provided for informational purposes.) 

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve Stipulated Findings
 of Fact, Conclusions of Law and Final Orders #994 through #1044 as
 provided in the Board packet (Hilson/Ingersoll/Carried 5-0).
The superintendent noted the packet contained a list of students who

had withdrawn from school in lieu of expulsion. This was for the Board’s 
information.  Copies of each student’s discipline record was available in
the Board Members’ office for review.  
Chairman Carvelli asked Attorney Harrell if he was comfortable with the listing of Stipulated/Final

Orders by number only (no other identifying information was being provided as had been done

in the past).  Mr. Harrell confirmed he was comfortable due to previous conversation with the Board’s

Assistant that assured him the minutes would properly reflect the action of the Board.  
(Note: every stipulated/final order and student withdrawal is on file and remains part of the permanent 

supplemental minutes record.)
GROWTH MGMT./LAND ACQUISITIONS/INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS REPORT
No report
BUDGET/FINANCE REPORT

No report.  Mr. Ingersoll asked and received a brief update on progress to date at the Winter Lakes and Copper Creek sites.
FACILITIES REPORT
No report.
ATTORNEY’S REPORT 
16. Request to Postpone Negotiations on the Charter Contract for Imagine Charter School at St. Lucie
Attorney Harrell had provided a memorandum to the Board which referred to the Board’s October 24, 2006 meeting during which it had approved granting a charter to Imagine-St. Lucie County, LLC, to establish Imagine Charter School at St. Lucie, a proposed new charter school.  Following the statutory schedule, the charter contract for Imagine would have been voted upon by the Board following a public hearing on March 27, 2007.  The applicant, however, had requested an additional year of planning.  The original letter signed by the applicant’s representative and confirming the applicant’s request for postponement is on file and is part of the Board’s permanent record..  The applicant had also concurred with a schedule to resume negotiations and consider charter contract approval.     

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve
the Imagine Charter  School at St. Lucie request to postpone
 consideration of its charter contract for an additional year

of planning (Miller/Hilson/Carried 5-0).
SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS’ REPORTS
Chairman Carvelli referred to a proposed agenda that was circulated to board members.  The chairman proceeded to describe the order and area of topics that would be brought forward at a joint meeting with the Port St. Lucie City Council to be held on April 5, 2007 from 1:00 p.m. to 3:00 p.m.  Dr. Miller reminded everyone she would be unable to attend the joint meeting on April 5th because she had been scheduled for quite some time to attend PBS training in Tampa.  Chairman Carvelli assured Dr. Miller that she would be provided with copies of all written material that was considered during the meeting.
Dr. Carvelli thanked Mr. Lannon for his quick response in notifying employees about communicating through the Board Assistant’s office.  Invitations and notices to board members were important matters that should be promptly communicated to them.
Dr. Carvelli reminded board members that their individual evaluations of the superintendent were due  and appointments with for this purpose be scheduled no later than April 9, 2007 through the Board’s Assistant office.  An evaluation form was available if needed.  It was agreed by Dr. Carvelli and Mr. Lannon that the formal vote by the Board on the superintendent’s evaluation would take place at the April 10, 2007 regular meeting.  Mr. Lannon agreed to provide board members with a report on highlights of the 2006-07 school year. 
Ms. Hilson and Mr. Ingersoll expressed appreciation to Americorp and Big Brothers/Big Sisters for sponsoring the “Leaders Read to Students” program.  Both she and Mr. Ingersoll appreciated the opportunity to read to children in their classrooms.  

Mr. Ingersoll reported he had the pleasure of visiting Dan McCarty Middle, Weatherbee Elementary, St. Lucie Elementary, Forest Grove Middle, and Manatee Elementary. It was great to see how well the schools are supported by administrators, teachers and parents throughout the community.  Mr. Ingersoll thanked everyone for inviting board members to participate in the various activities and events that occur throughout the school year.  On another matter, Mr. Ingersoll advised board members that the technology committee was working together quite well and currently was reviewing PDA, grading and testing.  On a final note, Mr. Ingersoll admitted it was much harder to proctor make-up tests—it was very hard to sit still and be quiet for 2-1/2 hours while students take the test. 

Mrs. Hensley was excited to report she had attended a recent Torrey Pines Cornerstone celebration during which it became evident that they were going to make a significant commitment to be actively involved in the educational well-being of our county and our region.  Mrs. Hensley also told board members that other agricultural-related events were being noticed and frequently visited by the Chair of the House Ag Committee in Washington D. C.--the interfacing between the University of Florida and the United States Department of Agriculture was of great interest.
UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS

There were three unscheduled speakers who addressed the Board.

The first speaker, Mrs. Laverne Jones who said she was an administrator with the NAACP, appeared for a second time (meeting) in order to submit a written public records request.  Mrs. Jones stated on March 2, 2007 she had submitted a request for records to Ms. Barbara Slaga, Assistant Superintendent for Student Services/ESE, but she had not received any information to date.  Chairman Carvelli acknowledged that he had received the written records request dated March 13, 2007, and indicated he had given the information to the superintendent who would take action on the matter. 
The second speaker, Mr. James Rogers, stated he was present to speak about a serious matter that happened about one week ago at Treasure Coast High School.  Mr. Rogers described a situation that occurred on Treasure Coast High School’s campus during which another student used derogatory language toward Mr. Rogers’ son. Mr. Rogers stated he was concerned about his son’s reaction to the incident, his need for counseling,, and the lack of discipline or penalty to the other student.  After speaking with the principal of Treasure Coast High, Mr. Rogers said he felt he had to ask that his son be transferred to another school (Port St. Lucie High School).  Mr. Rogers told the Board his employer fired him based on information received from the school about his behavior while on campus.  As a result, Mr. Rogers gave the superintendent a written request for information about the entire matter (see supplemental minutes packet ). 

The last unscheduled speaker was Mr. Richard Eagle.  Mr. Eagle told the Board he too had issues with Treasure Coast High School.  Mr. Eagle referred to an incident that happened three weeks ago where violence occurred.  Mr. Eagle’s child was involved and was judged that day based on many inconsistencies.  Mr. Eagle said he had many questions about the incident that remain unanswered.  Mr. Eagle asked that a board member sit and listen to the children’s reports.  Chairman Carvelli thanked Mr. Eagle for coming forward and explained the Board was a policy-making body.   There were policies in place that addressed school-based issues.  Those matters were to be referred to the superintendent.  Dr. Carvelli assured Mr. Eagle that Mr. Lannon would have a staff member contact him about the incident.

ADJOURNMENT
After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Carvelli adjourned the regular March 13, 2007 meeting at approximately 8:29 p.m.







